
Japan’s Abe, at UN General Assembly,
calls for ‘action now’ on DPRK nuclear
programme

20 September 2017 – Saying that “all options are on the table,” Japanese
Prime Minister Shinzo Abe today took the podium of the United Nations General
Assembly to call on world leaders to provide the necessary action now to curb
the Democratic People’s Republic of Korea’s (DPRK) nuclear and missile
programmes.

“We consistently support the stance of the United States: that ‘all options
are on the table’,” he told the Assembly’s 72nd annual general debate,
voicing appreciation for the unanimous adoption on 11 September of the latest
and most stringent of many UN Security Council resolutions, further
intensifying sanctions against the DPRK.

“But I must make an appeal to you. North Korea has already demonstrated its
disregard of the resolutions by launching yet another missile. We must
prevent the goods, funds, people, and technology necessary for nuclear and
missile development from heading to North Korea,” he stressed.

“What is necessary is action. Whether or not we can put an end to the
provocations by North Korea is dependent upon the solidarity of the
international community. There is not much time left. The resolution is
nothing more than the beginning,” he stated.

Mr. Abe went through a litany of two decades of failed dialogue with the
DPRK, which during all that time used the talks as the best means for
deception and buying time. “We must make North Korea abandon all nuclear and
ballistic missile programs in a complete, verifiable, and irreversible
manner,” he said. “What is needed to do that is not dialogue, but pressure.”

Full statement available here

UN offers up new strategy to advance
peace, stability in Libya

20 September 2017 – Secretary-General António Guterres today launched a
United Nations strategy to help bring about peace and stability in Libya and
end a protracted crisis that has caused immense suffering and contributed to
instability beyond the country’s borders.
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“It is my deep belief that there is an opportunity for a political solution
in Libya,” Mr. Guterres said at the high-level event held on the margins of
the annual debate of the General Assembly, adding that everyone needs to come
together to ensure that this opportunity translates itself into a reality.

Despite a nearly two-year-old Political Agreement, Libya remains fraught with
numerous challenges, including insecurity, frustration, political dysfunction
and economic despair.

“The Libyan people have suffered too much,” stated the Secretary-General,
voicing deep concern about the political, security, socio-economic and
humanitarian situation in the North African nation.

“Looking ahead, it is crucial to fashion a Libyan-led and Libyan-owned
political solution.”

Mr. Guterres outlined the UN strategy, which has seven main priorities,
beginning with reinvigorating an inclusive political process by building on
recent positive developments.

The other priorities are: building credibility with the Libyan people;
strengthening security arrangements and national security architecture;
coordinating international engagement, including the efforts of Libya’s
neighbours, so that all are part of a single common agenda; improving socio-
economic conditions and the provision of goods and services, for a true peace
dividend to be felt by the people; supporting migrants and upholding long-
standing international norms on migration; and securing predictable support
for humanitarian assistance.

The Secretary-General added that his Special Representative for Libya,
Ghassan Salamé, will strive to unify and consolidate the various initiatives,
and to promote dialogue towards the formation of a unified national
government and the immediate end of parallel institutions.

Secretary-General António Guterres addresses the High-level Event on Libya.
Listening are Fayez Mustafa Serraj (left), President of the Presidency
Council of the Government of National Accord of Libya and Ghassan Salame
(right), Special Representative of the Secretary-General and Head of UNSMIL.
UN Photo/Mark Garten

Elaborating on next steps, Mr. Salamé said that the first stage must be to
amend the Libyan Political Agreement, which in its current state is not
adequate. Once the amendments have been adopted, the second stage is a
National Conference that will open the door to “those ostracized, those self-
marginalized, those players who have been reluctant to join the political
process.”

Following the conference, the House of Representatives would be expected to
prioritize the legislation for a constitutional referendum, as well as
presidential and parliamentary elections. In parallel, the Constitutional
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Drafting Assembly will review and refine its work, taking into consideration
the observations and suggestions expressed during the National Conference.

Mr. Salamé, who heads the UN Support Mission in Libya (UNSMIL), noted that
this political sequence must be underpinned by concrete progress in a number
areas, including preparation by the High National Election Commission for
electoral events; dialogue with armed groups with the aim of integrating
their members within the political process and civil life; an initiative to
unify the national army; and continued and intensified local reconciliation
efforts.

“This process, in all its stages, is indeed meant to prepare the proper
conditions for free and fair elections, which will usher Libya into
institutional and political normalcy,” said the Special Representative.

“There is much to be done, and this plan is certainly ambitious. However, if
the Libyan people can come together in the spirit of compromise and together
write a new common national narrative, this plan is achievable.”

Palestinian leader, at General
Assembly, calls on ‘duty-bound’ UN to
end Israeli occupation

20 September 2017 – From the podium of the United Nations General Assembly
Palestinian President Mahmoud Abbas today called on the world Organization to
face up to its responsibilities to end Israel’s “relentless” occupation
ensure the establishment of an independent Palestinian state.

“The United Nations bears a legal, political, moral and humanitarian
obligation to end this occupation and enable the Palestinian people to live
in freedom and prosperity in their independent state of Palestine, with East
Jerusalem as its capital, on the 4 June 1967 borders,” he said.

“We recognized the State of Israel on the 1967 borders, but Israel’s
continuous refusal to recognize these borders has put into question the
mutual recognition we signed in Oslo in 1993,” he added, referring to the
accord providing for a two-state solution to the Middle East conflict with
Israel and Palestine living side by side in peace within secure borders.

He demanded that Israel commit to the borders of 1967 as basis for the two-
state solution, urged those States that have not yet done so to recognize the
State of Palestine, and called on the UN Security Council to approve full
membership of the State of Palestine to the UN.

“The path we have chosen as Palestinian and Arabs, and the path chosen by the
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world, is that of international law and international legitimacy,”
underscored Mr. Abbas.

“I address the Israeli people, across the spectrum of their society and tell
them: We want to live in peace,” he stated. “Do not listen to those who try
to convince you that peace between us is not possible.”

Full statement available here

Côte d’Ivoire is inspiring example of
UN peacekeeping success, country’s
leader tells Assembly

20 September 2017 – The President of Côte d’Ivoire, Alassane Ouattara, today
cited the success of United Nations peacekeeping operations in his West
African country as an inspiration for the world Organization to increase its
initiatives.

“The lessons of this peacekeeping operation, recognized as one of the rare
successes of our world Organization in maintaining peace over the past
several decades must inspire the United Nations further in initiatives in
favour of peace,” he told the 72nd annual General Assembly general debate on
its second day.

The UN Operation in Côte d’Ivoire (UNOCI), which in 2011 helped restore
legitimacy and stability along with French forces after violence broke out in
the wake of an electoral crisis, with up to 7,000 uniformed personnel in the
country, completed its mandate in June.

Turning to the issue of terrorism, Mr. Ouattara said that despite some
encouraging operations in the Middle East, the world is struggling to find a
satisfactory response in Africa. “These successes will remain empty and the
terrorist threat a constant worry if Africa continues to be the soft under-
belly of world terrorism,” he said.

He called for international support for the Security Council-endorsed G5
Sahel group, comprising Burkina Faso, Mali, Mauritania, Niger and Chad, which
is slated to deploy its first joint force next month to combat terrorism and
drugs, arms and human trafficking throughout Africa’s sub-Saharan Sahel
region.

Full statement (in French) available here
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At UN, Azerbaijan urges respect for
Security Council measures; cites
support for cultural diversity

20 September 2017 – Addressing the General Assembly, the President of
Azerbaijan, spoke about the country’s successes in socio-economic development
and support of cultural diversity and said that while Security Council
resolutions calling for the withdrawal of Armenian troops from its territory
have been ignored, Azerbaijan remains an “engaged” Member of the United
Nations.

In his speech to the Assembly’s annual general debate, Ilham Heyday Oglu
Aliyev said Security Council resolutions must be respected and that “double
standards” regarding their implementation, including by Armenia, are
unacceptable. Against the backdrop of Armenia’s continued occupation of its
territories and violation of international law, Azerbaijan nevertheless
remains committed to the peaceful resolution of the conflict.

“The Nagorno-Karabakh conflict should be resolved on the basis of
international law and the relevant resolutions of the Security Council,” the
Azerbaijani leader said, adding that Azerbaijan’s territorial “must be
restored.”

Despite this challenge, Azerbaijan is an engaged member of the UN, he said.
All fundamental freedoms are being fully provided, including the freedom of
speech, media freedom, freedom of assembly and religious freedom. “Azerbaijan
is a centre of multiculturalism,” with all religions and ethnic groups living
in peace and harmony.

He stressed that Azerbaijan recognized multi-ethnicity as an asset and had
hosted several interreligious dialogues in recent years, including one in
partnership with the UN Alliance of Civilizations. Further, the main goal of
the Baku Process is aimed at strengthening dialogue and partnership between
the Muslim world and Europe, he added.

On the economic front, he said Azerbaijan’s economy continues to grow
exponentially, while unemployment is among the lowest levels in the world at
five per cent. Poverty is also on the decline. The country is also highly
ranked on the human development scale, and exports not only agricultural
goods, but also intellectual products, while its “zero tolerance” towards
corruption and bribery make it attractive to investors.
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